
 

 1 

 

Case: Aabar Block S.a.r.l and Edgeworth Capital (Luxembourg) S.a.r.l v Maud [2018] 
EWHC 1414 (Ch), Snowden J, 11 June 2018  

Synopsis: The existence of a collateral purpose in pursuing a bankruptcy petition which 
purpose diminished the value of a debtor’s assets was a matter to be considered in the 
context of class interests. Where joint petitioners subsequently disagreed on seeking a 
bankruptcy order, the power of the court to act on a claim by only one of the petitioners 
was dependent upon him showing that the other was acting in breach of trust. 

Topics covered: Bankruptcy; Bankruptcy petition; Collateral purpose; Class 
interests; Procedure 

 
The Facts  
 
The recent history in respect of the joint bankruptcy petition by Aabar Block S.a.r.l (Aabar) 
and Edgeworth Capital (Luxembourg) S.a.r.l (Edgeworth) against Mr Maud is set out in 
technical bulletin 743 (insert link). The rehearing of the petition following the successful 
appeal against a bankruptcy order took place in November 2017 and judgment was given 
on 11 June 2018. It is this judgment which is the subject of this bulletin. 
 
Aabar and Edgeworth (the Petitioners) had now fallen out. Edgeworth wanted an 
immediate bankruptcy order but Aabar preferred an adjournment of the petition to see 
whether some benefit might be obtained for Mr Maud’s creditors if he were to retain his 
status as a shareholder in Ramblas Investments BV (Ramblas) which, through a 
subsidiary, owned Marme Inversiones 2007 S.L. (Marme).  Marme is the owner of a very 
substantial office and real estate complex let on a long lease to Banco de Santander (the 
Santander Asset). The Marme Group is in insolvency in Spain where the liquidation plan 
involved its sale to the highest bidder. 
 
There was competitive tension in Spain as regards the battle for ownership or control of 
the Santander Asset between Edgeworth on the one hand, Global Asset Capital Europe 
LLC (GAC), AGC Equity Partners (AGC) and Mr Maud with their allies on the other, 
including Navarro Ventures S.a.r.l (Navarro) owned by Mr Maud’s estranged wife, all 
opposing the banckruptcy order. GAC is an active acquirer of office blocks in Europe 
leased to corporates and AGC a London based investment firm. 
 
Although it did not appear at the hearing, the Libyan Investment Authority (LIA), which 
appeared to be an entirely independent creditor, also wanted to have Mr Maud declared 
bankrupt.  However, the lack of clarity as to who could act for the LIA meant that it could 
not be established whether those writing to the court were entitled to act. 
 

 
Decision  
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The petition was adjourned but with directions to be given for the future conduct of the 
petition, including provision for further evidence to bring matters up to date. 
 
As to the existence of a collateral purpose, there was no reason why this could not be 
revisited on the basis of the current evidence. The opposing creditors could raise such an 
argument, not least because it was an extension of the class question. It did not involve 
the bilateral question arising in a disputed debt case which had been considered in Turner 
v RBS plc [2000] BPIR 683, where it was held that the debtor could not go back and 
reargue the grounds unsuccessfully relied upon in an application to set aside the statutory 
demand .In any event there was also an exception in Turner v RBS when there was a 
change of circumstances. 
 
In considering class interests, the question which arose was whether the collateral 
purpose would operate to diminish the value of the debtor’s assets so as to prejudice the 
general body of creditors. In the present case however, it was impossible to conclude on 
the existing evidence that the Petitioners’ admitted intention to bankrupt Mr Maud as a 
means of removing him as a shareholder in Ramblas would operate to diminish the value 
of his assets. Other collateral purposes relied upon were also not made out on the 
evidence. 
 
The next question considered by the court was the position of the Petitioners given their 
divergent views. As joint owners, the Petitioners were in the position of trustees which 
required that that they exercise their powers unanimously. The power of the court to 
entertain a claim by one of two joint owners depended upon it being shown that the other 
was acting in breach of trust. The onus in this regard was on Edgeworth and it had not 
shown that Aabar was acting in breach of trust. 
 
Whilst there was no certainty, the court considered that there was some prospect of an 
imminent endgame to the Spanish insolvency, which might bring a benefit to Mr Maud’s 
creditors if he continued to be able to play a role in Spain. There was no real likelihood of 
any obvious, let alone immediate, benefit to his creditors if a bankruptcy order was made 
at the hearing. There was no specific reason why a formal investigation of Mr Maud’s past 
dealings needed immediate attention. Also, the majority in number and value of Mr Maud’s 
creditors were in favour of an adjournment, although they may have other interests to 
serve. Their approach was not unreasonable or irrational. The only voice in favour of an 
immediate order was Edgeworth which had its own commercial agenda outside of the 
bankruptcy proceedings. 
 
 
Comment  
 
Whilst this case is described by Snowden J as "complicated and highly unusual". it does 
contain some useful guidance as to the impact of a collateral purpose in considering the 
class question as distinct from an abuse of process. Building on the earlier judgment 
concerning collateral purpose, it appears that it is open to the court to revisit such 
question, at least where there are opposing creditors and in the light of the prevailing 
circumstances at the date of hearing. In particular, it will be necessary to consider whether 
a collateral purpose diminishes the value of a debtor’s assets. This situation was different 
from that considered in Turner v RBS which concerned a disputed debt rather than the 
class question. There was in any event an exception to the reasoning in Turner v RBS for 
changed circumstances. 
 



 3 

The judgment also considers the unusual situation where joint petitioners have arrived at 
different views about bankruptcy. It is clear from the judgment that unanimity is required 
unless it can be shown that one of them is acting in breach of trust. The onus was on the 
party seeking to rely upon an alleged breach of trust. That had not been shown here in this 
case.  At the time of writing the outcome of the petition is still awaited.. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

"A front office approach to a back office service" independent Agent and Trustee of choice - 

principal sponsor of the ILA.” 

 

 

 


